
STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA, COUNTY OF UPSHUR, CITY OF BUCKHANNON, TO WIT: 
 

A regular meeting of the Waste Board was held on Thursday, August 07, 2025, at 7:30 am, in the 
Council Chambers of City Hall.  The following individuals were in attendance (GTM indicates by 
GoToMeeting*):  
 
Mayor       Robbie Skinner  Present 
City Recorder      Randy Sanders  Present 
Council Member     Pam Bucklew  Present 
Board Member      J.T. Pinegar  Present - GTM 
Director of Finance & Admin/Assistant Recorder     Amberle Jenkins Present 
City Hall Office Manager     Barbara Hinkle  Present 
Director of Public Works    Ethan Crosten  Present 
Waste Department Superintendent   Dakota Arnold   Present 
City Engineer       Jay Hollen  Present 
 
Guests: None 

 
     City of Buckhannon Waste Collection Board Meeting Agenda 

7:30 AM Thursday, August 07, 2025 
Council Chambers | 70 East Main Street 

 
1. Call to Order 

 
2. Moment of Silent Reflection 

 
3. Pledge of Allegiance 

 
4. Approval of Previous Meeting Minutes: 06/05/2025, 07/03/2025 

 
5. Public Comment – Motion to Open & Close Requested 

 
6. Recognition of Guests 

 
7. Financial Report – Director of Finance, Amberle Jenkins 

 
8. Department Report – Waste Department Superintendent, Dakota Arnold 

a. Recycling Center Report 
b. Transfer Station Report 
c. Waste Collection Report 

 
9. Old Business Discussions 

 
10. New Business Discussions: 

a. Approval to Accept Bid Opening Results- One 2025/New Waste Collection 25 YD 
Rear Load Refuse Truck 

b. Approval to Accept Bid Opening Results- One New 96 YD Open Top Hydraulic Eject     
Transfer Trailer 

       c.   Approval to Accept Bid Opening Results- One 2025/New Class 8 Road Tractor 
       d.   Approval Engineering Proposal Lower CD Dock Structural Evaluation 
       e.   Discussion: Garbage Truck Purchased in November 

 
11. Board Members’ Remarks and Announcements 

 
12. Declaration of Adjournment 

 
This agenda was certified by Mayor Robbie Skinner on August 1, 2025. *Those who participated in this 
meeting virtually used this link: https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/382929125, or by phone: (669) 
224-3412, Access code: 382-929-125. 
 
1. Call to Order: At 7:30 a.m., Mayor Robbie Skinner called the August meeting of the Waste Board 
to order. 
 
2. Moment of Silent Reflection: Mayor Skinner invited those in attendance to join in silent 
reflection.  
 



3. Pledge of Allegiance: Mayor Skinner led those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
4. Approval of Previous Meeting Minutes: 06/05/2025, 07/03/2025: Mayor Skinner noted that 
only the minutes for 06/05/2025 had been distributed for review and asked for any corrections or 
approval of those minutes as presented. 
 
Bucklew/Skinner motioned to approve the meeting minutes of 06/05/25.  The motion 
carried. 
 
5. Public Comment – Motion to Open & Close Requested: None 
 
6. Recognition of Guests: None 
 
7. Financial Report—Director of Finance Amberle Jenkins: Mrs. Jenkins presented the July 2025 
financial reports, and a discussion took place. 
 

 



 
 

 



 

 



 

 

 



 

 
 



 

 
 
Bucklew/Pinegar motioned to accept the financial reports as presented.  The motion carried. 
 
8. Department Report: Waste Department Superintendent Dakota Arnold provided the following 
reports: 
 
a. Recycling Center Report – 



 
 

b. Transfer Station Report – 

 
 

c. Waste Collection Report – See the report 
 
Mr. Arnold went over the following issues with the board: 
 
 The compactor breakdown has been repaired. I would like to discuss options for a more 
affordable and reliable system to replace it as it nears the end of its life cycle. 
 We have taken delivery of our new Mechanics Crane truck and have been working to 
transfer all of the tools from the old one to the new one. The vendor also provided a complimentary 
training seminar on the operation of the crane that we took part in yesterday. 
 The vendor who provides the Tire Amnesty day service contacted me yesterday, requesting 
the use of our public works facility on September 6th, 2025, for the annual tire amnesty day. It will 
be on the next waste board agenda for official approval.  
 We are currently down one Waste Collection truck as the dealer attempts to repair a 
persistent problem they have been battling since the beginning of summer. 



Mayor Skinner discussed Make it Shine Day.  Mr. Arnold will recommend a date soon. 

9. Old Business Discussions: 
a. None 
 
10. New Business Discussions: 
a. Approval to Accept Bid Opening Results- One 2025/New Waste Collection 25 YD Rear Load 
Refuse Truck – Mr. Arnold reminded the board that the low bid on this truck is from the company 
we have had/are still having problems with after-sale parts sales and warranty work. That, coupled 
with the multiple items not meeting the minimum specifications, led him to recommend the 
approval to purchase the Freightliner/Heil Packer from Mid-Atlantic Waste Systems for a bid of 
$264,000. It does come with the complimentary extended chassis warranty. If there is interest in 
purchasing the extended body warranty, he commented that their customer support with the 
mechanics truck has so far been exceptional, and he recommended any duration the board feels is 
monetarily acceptable.  Amby Jenkins noted the truck will be financed, but those proposals and 
terms would be presented at a future meeting. 
 

 
 
Bucklew/Pinegar motioned to accept the recommended bid of $264,000 from Mid-Atlantic 
Waste for the 2025 new waste collection 25-yard rear-load refuse truck.  The motion 
carried.  
 
After the action, a Discussion regarding the extended warranty options took place. No action was 
taken. 
 
b. Approval to Accept Bid Opening Results- One New 96 YD Open Top Hydraulic Eject 
Transfer Trailer – Mr. Arnold recommended accepting the low-bid trailer from Spec-Tec at a bid of 
$111,191. He noted that they have the fastest lead time, and our current open top trailers are nearly 
15 years old and were built by them.  Discussion took place. 
 

 
 
Pinegar/Bucklew motioned to accept the recommended bid of $111,191 from Spec-Tec for 
the 96-yard open-top hydraulic eject transfer trailer.  The motion carried.  
 
c. Approval to Accept Bid Opening Results- One 2025/New Class 8 Road Tractor - With the 
pending discussion at the City Council meeting about the use of Sourcewell and due to the quick 



build times these trucks have, Mr. Arnold recommended that the board table this until the next 
meeting, pending the decision made by council on the use of the program. I believe the program 
would save the Waste Collection Department thousands of dollars on this truck if we wait until after 
the decision of the council and purchase through Sourcewell. Unlike the other items up for 
approval, this is a truck that we can wait another month or two on to decide on the purchase.   The 
Board had no objections to this request. 
 

 
 
d. Approval Engineering Proposal for Lower CD Dock Structural Evaluation – The City 
Engineer, Jay Hollen, provided an overview of the evaluation by Arrow Structural Engineering 
included in the meeting packet. There is a fee of $1,200 to acquire the additional information 
needed for an informed decision. A discussion followed.  
 
Bucklew/Pinegar motioned to approve up to $2,000 for the discussed structural engineering 
report. The motion carried. 
 

 



 
 
e. Discussion: Garbage Truck Purchased in November – Discussion regarding the issues with 
this truck.  No action was taken. 
 

11. Report of Events, Correspondence, and Information: Mayor Skinner reviewed the following 
with the Board: 
a. 1st Half 2025 DMR 
 



 
 
12. Board Members’ Remarks and Announcements: No comments were given. 
 
13. Declaration of Adjournment 
 
At 8:00 am, Pinegar made a motion to adjourn. 
 
Mayor Robert N. Skinner III                                        _________________________________________________ 
 
City Recorder Randall H. Sanders                      ______________________________________________ 


